
City Council Meeting 

10 N. Public Square 

November 5, 2020 

6:00 P.M. – Work Session  

7:00 P.M. – Council Meeting 

 

WORK SESSION 

 

Mayor Matthew Santini opened Work Session at 6:00 P.M. Council 

Members discussed each item from the agenda with corresponding Staff 

Member.  

 

A motion was made to enter Closed Session regarding Personnel by 

Council Member Cooley and seconded by Council Member Roth. Vote: 4-0 

 

Mayor Santini closed Work Session at 6:44 P.M. 

 

OPENING MEETING 

 

Invocation by Council Member Cooley. 

 

Pledge of Allegiance led by Council Member Wren. 

 

The City Council met in Regular Session with Matthew Santini, Mayor 

presiding and the following present: Cary Roth, Council Member Ward Three; 

Calvin Cooley, Council Member Ward Four; Gary Fox, Council Member Ward 

Five; Taff Wren, Council Member Ward Six; Dan Porta, City Manager; Julia 

Drake, City Clerk and Keith Lovell, Assistant City Attorney.  

 

    Via Telephone: Kari Hodge, Council Member Ward One 

 

    Absent:  Jayce Stepp*, Council Member Ward Two (Arrived late – See Minutes) 

 

REGULAR AGENDA 

 

A. COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

 

1. October 15, 2020 Meeting Minutes 

 

A motion to approve the October 15, 2020 Meeting Minutes as 



  

presented was made by Council Member Fox and seconded by Council 

Member Roth.  Motion carried unanimously.  Vote: 5-0 

 

 

 

B. SECOND READING OF ORDINANCES 

 

2.  Post Construction Stormwater Management for New Development 

and Redevelopment 

Wade Wilson, City Engineer, stated The Georgia Environmental 

Protection Division (EPD) requires local jurisdictions with Municipal 

Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) permits to adopt ordinances, or 

update existing ordinances when necessary, for compliance with their 

MS4 permit, in order to address development and redevelopment, and 

enforce post-construction controls. Recent updates to the MS4 permit 

now require the Stormwater management system to be designed to retain 

the first 1.0 inch of rainfall on the site, to the maximum extent 

practicable, and has prompted an update to existing ordinances. 

This Model Ordinance was drafted for use by local jurisdictions in 

the Metropolitan North Georgia Water Planning District (District) and 

was adopted by the District Board on December 4, 2019. The Model 

Ordinance was developed to match the substance and language of the 

current MS4 permit and the Georgia Stormwater Management Manual 

(GSMM).  

Jurisdictions within the District also have requirements to adopt 

ordinances that “provide for effective storm-water management [and]... 

shall also include minimum design and development standards for local 

development as it may affect Stormwater runoff quality and Stormwater 

conveyance” as outlined in the District’s enabling legislation. In the 

District Water Resource Management Plan (Plan), action items are 

identified for integrated water resource planning and management. These 

action items are implemented by local jurisdictions, and implementation 

is periodically audited by the EPD. Within the Plan, the Watershed-1 

action item states, “… that each local government shall adopt the Model 

Ordinance or an equivalent ordinance at least as effective based on the 

guidance in the latest GSMM and MS4 permit as applicable. 



  

This model ordinance meets the requirements by the EPD and the 

District. Public Works recommends replacing the previous Post - 

Construction Stormwater Management for New Development and 

Redevelopment Ordinance with this edited model ordinance. 

 

A motion to approve the Post Construction Stormwater 

Management for New Development and Redevelopment was made by 

Council Member Fox and seconded by Council Member Roth.  Motion 

carried unanimously.  Vote: 5-0 

 



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  

 
 



  

C. FIRST READING OF ORDINANCES 

 

3. Alcohol Ordinance Section 4-7 

Randy Mannino, Planning and Development Department Head, 

stated that this is a proposed Ordinance to the Code of Ordinance Section 

4-7 regarding Alcoholic Beverage and Gambling. Approved by Alcohol 

Control Board on October 14, 2020.  

  This is a first reading and no vote is required. 

 



  

4. Alcohol Ordinance Section 4-112 

 

Mr. Mannino stated this is a proposed Ordinance to the Code of 

Ordinance Section 4-112 regarding Cameras for malt beverage package 

outlets. Approved by Alcohol Control Board on October 14, 2020. 

 

This is a first reading. No vote is required 

 



  

 

5. Alcohol Ordinance Section 4-114 

 

Mr. Mannino stated this is a proposed Ordinance to the Code of 

Ordinance Section 4-114 regarding cameras for on premises 

consumption. Approved by Alcohol Control Board on October 14, 2020. 

 

This is a first reading. No vote is required.  

 



  

 
 

 



  

 
 

6. Purchase Orders 

 

Dan Porta, City Manager, stated the Code of Ordinances, Chapter 

2, Article V, Division 2 is being amended by deleting Sec. 2-143, 2-144, 

and 2-147 and replacing them as stated in the attached ordinance.  This 

will allow department heads to make purchases up to two thousand five 

hundred dollars ($2,500.00) without receiving a prior purchase order.  

Purchases between $2,500.00 and seven thousand five hundred dollars 

($7,500.00) will require approval of the City Manager while purchases 

above $7,500.00 will require Council approval. 

 

This is a first reading. No vote is required 

 



  

 



  

 
 

D.   CONTRACTS/AGREEMENTS 

 

7. Disc Golf Course 
 

Tom Gilliam, Parks and Recreation Department Head, stated the 

course located at Deerfield Park is an all wooded course where disc golfers 

play with some open area under trees and some tight technical shots 

included. The course will have 20 holes with one additional practice basket. 

They have volunteers/sponsors/donations for placing the baskets and signage 

needed. There is a total of 21 baskets needed and each basket requires a 

$400 donation.  There are several additional players wanting to sponsor 

holes if anyone drops out.   

 

All the tree trimming, trash pickup and piling up of debris, limbs, and 

trees has been completed.  All the baskets and signs, once ordered, should be 

in place within a month.  The City will place the tee pads, which we already 

have, from the turf pads on hand from baseball and installing the signs.  The 

only regular maintenance by the City will be to mow the grass and empty the 

trash as normal.  

 

From Sam Barfield with USDGA: “the players of Cartersville want 

and need an additional course in the area.  September 18, 19, 20 I had a 

tournament that had over 200 different players (with players on a wait-list) 

from seven different states playing at Etowah. If we had an additional course 



  

here, I could have players rotating courses and would be able to have even 

more players”.   

 

Mr. Gilliam also explained that there is currently a 50’ – 60’ buffer 

between the playing area and the residents of Deerfield Subdivision. There 

will be no encroachment into this buffer. The Parks and Recreation 

Department would like to ask for approval to place a Disc Golf Course in 

Deerfield Park for personal use for Residents and Non-Residents without a 

fee and tournaments supervised by Sam Barfield and the City would receive 

twenty percent (20%) of the gross registration fees. 

 

A motion to approve Disc Golf Course was made by Council Member 

Fox and seconded by Council Member Wren.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Vote: 5-0 

 

 

E.  BID AWARD/PURCHASES ORDINANCES 

8. GO Bond Park Projects 

Mr. Gilliam stated The GO Bond Park Projects for Matthew Hill Park 

include resurfacing the tennis courts and the outdoor basketball court, 

replacing the basketball goals and poles, and adding amenities such as picnic 

tables and benches for the park and tennis courts. 

 

Picnic tables and benches for a linear park at the Pettit Creek Trail on 

the Mission Road side and benches for the canoe/kayak launch are also 

included.   

 

This the breakdown of the costs: 

1) Matthew Hill Park Improvements     

 Tennis/Basketball Court Resurfacing       $14,400 

 Amenities                $10,522 

 Outdoor Basketball Goals & Poles           $7,700 

 Benches on tennis courts              $2,200                               

2) Linear park at Pettit Creek Trail             $5,629  

3) Canoe/Kayak launch benches            $1,722  

TOTAL                 $42,173 



  

The tennis/basketball court resurfacing will be completed by 

Signature Tennis Courts, which completed the Dellinger and Hicks Park 

courts as well as the outdoor basketball court.  The courts will look like the 

ones we currently have with the royal blue and light green color scheme.  All 

the amenities, basketball goals and poles, picnic tables and benches will be 

purchased through BSN Sports. 

Mayor Santini took a moment to thank Council Member Cooley for 

bringing awareness of the displeasing state of Matthew Hill Park to the 

attention of the City. Appreciation was also directed toward the Parks and 

Recreation Department for their hard work and dedication to clean up the 

parks located in the City.  

 

Council Member Hodge inquired about the ongoing maintenance plan for 

Matthew Hill Park to ensure that it does not reach the unsatisfactory 

condition as before. Mr. Gilliam stated that Matthew Hill Park was 

originally the responsibility of the Etowah Area Consolidated Housing 

Authority. Due to the neglect that the park received, Parks and Recreation 

will take over the maintenance plan with weekly visits, along with all other 

parks, to ensure a pleasant and clean park to visit.  

 

A motion to approve the GO Bond Park Projects was made by Council 

Member Cooley and seconded by Council Member Fox.  Motion carried 

unanimously.  Vote: 5-0 

9. Purchase of a 2021 Dodge Ram 1500 4X4 Truck 

Frank McCann, Chief of Police, stated that the City of Cartersville 

Police Department is requesting approval to purchase a 2021 Dodge Ram 

1500 4X4 truck.  This vehicle will replace an older vehicle in our fleet (2005 

Ford F-150).  This vehicle will be paid for using federal asset forfeiture 

funds. 

 

The police department sent a request for bids (RFB) for a 2021 Dodge 

Ram 1500 4X4 truck to several local car dealerships, the Georgia 

Procurement Registry, and placed the RFB on the city’s web site.  We 

subsequently received three bids from the dealerships.  The following are the 

bids for the 2021 Dodge Ram 1500 4X4 truck from each dealership that met 

the specifications: 

 



  

Robert Loehr Dodge              $33,400.00 per vehicle  

Don Jackson Dodge              $36,542.00 per vehicle  

Cooper Motor Company   $33,839.00 per vehicle 

 

It was recommended that the low bid Robert Loehr Dodge for the 

Dodge Ram 1500 4X4 truck.  If equipment is needed (Lights, siren, cage, 

computer, in-car camera, etc.) I am requesting to add $5,000.00 to the bid 

amount not to exceed $38,400.00. The E-Verify and E-Save documents have 

been submitted to the police department and are on file.  

        

A motion was made to approve the Purchase of a 2021 Dodge Ram 

1500 4X4 Truck by Council Member Wren and was seconded by Council 

Member Fox. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

10.   Purchase of a Replacement Patrol Vehicle 

Mr. McCann stated that he is requesting approval to purchase a patrol 

vehicle to replace one that was totaled on September 6, 2020.  An officer 

was responding to a help call at Highway 41 and Church Street and was 

involved in an accident which resulted in the patrol car being totaled.  This 

will be a replacement vehicle for the 2018 Dodge Charger and will be paid 

for out of insurance funds and federal asset forfeiture funds. 

 

The police department sent a request for bids (RFB) for a patrol 

vehicle to several local car dealerships, the Georgia Procurement Registry, 

and placed the RFB on the city’s website.  The City of Cartersville Police 

Department received three bids from the dealerships.  The following are the 

bids for the patrol vehicle from each dealership that met the specifications: 

 

Robert Loehr Dodge              $25,978.00 per vehicle  

Don Jackson Dodge             $27,901.00 per vehicle  

Ginn Commercial    $27,104.00 per vehicle 

 

Mr. McCann recommends the low bid, Robert Loehr Dodge, for the 

patrol vehicle.  Any equipment needed (Lights, siren, cage, computer, in-car 

camera, etc.) will be removed from the totaled 2018 Dodge Charger. The 

P.D. will use previously approved vehicle purchase federal asset forfeiture 

funds for the striping of vehicle. The E-Verify and E-Save documents have 

been submitted to the police department and are on file.   

 



  

A motion was made to approve the Purchase of a Replacement Patrol 

Vehicle by Council Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member 

Cooley. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

11.   Southern Actuary Services Invoice 

Tom Rhinehart, Finance Department Head, stated this invoice from 

Southern Actuary Services is for the annual pension actuarial valuation and 

individual benefit statements for FY2020 in the amount of $12,500.  This is 

a budgeted item.   

     

A motion was made to approve the Southern Actuary Services Invoice 

was by Council Member Cooley and was seconded by Council Member Fox. 

Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

12.  SiteMed Annual Firefighters Physicals 

Scott Carter, Fire Department Head, stated that the OSHA 29 CFR 1910 

and National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) 1582 require fire fighters 

cleared on an annual basis. This clearance is both medical and physical. In 

addition, there is a health and wellness component for firefighters requiring 

a fitness program within Cartersville Fire. We are seeking your approval to 

have our annual physicals performed by the Site-Med Corporation. SiteMed 

has been performing physicals for Cartersville Fire for several years. They 

are the single source due to the complexity and ability to perform all testing 

on site at our PSHQ. All suppression personnel will have full medical 

examinations, vision, hearing, pulmonary function, EKG as well as strength 

evaluation, flexibility and aerobic capacity. In addition, all of our current 

hazardous material team members will receive heavy metal profiles and 

additional tests to meet Haz-Mat requirements. Beyond the physicals, our 

department receives yearlong consultation service by Dr. Walker and his 

staff for return to work clearance and rehabilitation assistance for any 

firefighter injuries we may have during the year. The cost for the annual 

physical and medical program is $23,975.00. This is the same rate as 2019. 

Because of the nature of the testing and the potential for addition cardiac 

screening that may be necessary after the base physical, we are respectfully 

requesting an amount up to and not to exceed $26,500.00. This is a budget 

item and this amount is still below our budget.      



  

A motion to approve the SiteMed Annual Firefighters Physicals was 

made by Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council Member Roth. 

Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

13.   Excavator Mulching Head 

Derek Hampton, Electric Department Head, stated the Electric 

Department is recommending approval of the purchase of the mulching 

attachment from Vermeer for $25,490.  This is a budgeted expense and 

includes all hoses and mounting brackets required to use the attachment on 

all of our excavators. 

A motion was made to approve the Excavator Mulching Head by Council 

Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Cooley. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

14.   SEGAS Invoice 

Mr. Hampton stated the Electric Department is recommending 

approval for payment of the SEGAS invoice for $6,840.00. The customer 

was required to cover the expense of the bore to the building, and they have 

already reimbursed us for the cost. 

 

A motion was made to approve the SEGAS Invoice by Council 

Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Fox. Motion carried 

unanimously. Vote: 5-0  

15.  Highland 75 Cable Vault 

Mr. Hampton stated that it was recommended for approval for the 

purchase of the 6’x10’x7’ underground vault from Irby Utilities, built to our 

specs for $7,732.00. This is a budgeted capital expense. 

A motion was made to approve the Highland 75 Cable Vault by 

Council Member Cooley and was seconded by Council Member Roth. 

Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

16.  Highland 75 Switching Cubicle 

 

Mr. Hampton stated the Electric Department recommends approval of 

the purchase of the S&C PMH-10 Switching Cubicle from Gresco for 



  

$21,435.00.  This is a sole-sourced item for the type that we have 

standardized on, and was budgeted in our capital expenses. 

A motion was made to approve the Highland 75 Switching Cable by 

Council Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Fox. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0  

Council Member Roth took a moment to thank Mr. Hampton and his 

team for the diligent work that was performed during the storms from 

Hurricane Zeta. Mr. Hampton explained it was a collective effort from all 

departments to clean up the debris and restore power to City residents.  

 

Mr. Porta brought it to the Council and publics’ attention that while 

North Georgia suffered from extensive wind damage and power outages 

from the storm, most citizens of North Georgia were out of power for 

several days. Within 38 hours of power outage, all City residents’ power was 

restored. Special thanks to all of the departments that had a hand in the clean 

up and the endless hours spent ensuring that City of Cartersville was a step 

above the rest.  

 

17.   4” PE Pipe for SR 113/Old Alabama Rd CP-14-002 

Michael Dickson, Gas Department Assistant Director, stated that this 

4” PE Pipe is for project CP-14-002 for the S.R. 113/Old Alabama Road 

Relocation from Pumpkinvine Creek to C.R. 699. Consolidated Pipe is our 

sole source provider for this item. I recommend the approval for this PE 

Pipe, totaling 13,200 LF at $2.96/LF. The total of this item is $39,072.00. 

This is a budgeted item. 

A motion was made to approve the 4” PE Pipe for stock/Old Alabama 

Rd CP-14-002 by Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council 

Member Cooley. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

18.   8” Line Stopper Fittings 

Mr. Dickson stated that the 8” line stopper fittings are to replenish our 

stock. Mueller is our sole source provider for these fittings. Each fitting is 

$4,419.87, totaling $8,839.74. This is a budgeted item. 

 



  

A motion was made to approve the 8” Line Stopper Fittings by 

Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council Member Roth. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

19.   8 5/8” Coated Steel Line Pipe for SR113/Old Alabama Road CP-14-002 

Mr. Dickson stated that the 8 5/8” coated steel line pipe is for project 

CP-14-002 for the S.R. 113/Old Alabama Road Relocation from 

Pumpkinvine Creek to C.R. 699. Consolidated Pipe is our sole source 

provider for this item. I recommend the approval for this PE Pipe, totaling 

1,220 LF at $16.15/LF. The total of this item is $19,703.00. This is a 

budgeted item. 

A motion was made to approve the 8 5/8” Coated Steel Line Pipe for 

SR113/Old Alabama Road CP-14-002 by Council Member Roth and was 

seconded by Council Member Cooley. Motion carried unanimously.  

Vote: 5-0 

 

20.   WPCP – Secondary #2 Gearbox Rebuild 

Bob Jones, Water Department Head, stated at approximately 02:00 

A.M. on Friday, October 2, 2020, the Number 2 gearbox in the secondary 

lift station expired.  The gearbox drives the Number 2 screw pump which 

feeds raw sewage into the wastewater plant.  The gearbox was pulled and 

sent to Motor & Gear Engineering (M&GE) for an expedited rebuild.  A 

quick turnaround was requested due to the scheduled arrival of heavy rain 

from Hurricane Delta on Friday, October 9, 2020. 

M&GE returned the completed box and the pump was returned to 

operation on Friday, October 9, 2020.  The expedited turnaround enabled us 

to avoid rental of expensive bypass pumps the cost of which would far 

exceed the overtime charges from M&GE. 

The Water Department recommended approval of the M&GE invoice 

for $16,324.28 and stated that this is a budgeted item and will be paid from 

account 505.3330.52.2361 – Maintenance to WPCP. 

 

A motion was made to approve the WPCP – Secondary #2 Gearbox 

Rebuild Invoice by Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council 

Member Roth. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 



  

21.   Health and Vision Insurance Renewal 

Mr. Porta stated City staff has met with One Digital, our health 

insurance agent, to review the health insurance proposals for 2021. 

Currently, city employees are covered through Anthem (BC/BS) Insurance 

with the option of Point of Service (POS) or a Health Savings Account 

(HSA) insurance plan. One Digital was able to have Anthem renew these 

two plans at the same rates we are currently paying.  

One Digital has provided a proposal from Anthem for Vision 

Insurance, which is a voluntary insurance (employee pays 100% of 

premium) at the same premium cost that is currently provided by Avesis. 

The Anthem Vision Insurance coverage has better benefits and if the city 

approves to switch to Anthem Vision coverage, they will provide the health 

insurance plan with a 1% discount for 2021, which equals approximately 

$50,000 in savings. Therefore, I recommend approval of the renewal of 

health insurance coverage with Anthem Insurance and the switch to Anthem 

Vision Insurance coverage for 2021. 

 

A motion was made to approve the Health and Vision Insurance 

Renewal by Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council Member 

Cooley. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

 

22.   Life and Disability Insurance Renewal 

Mr. Porta stated the city has provided life insurance and short-term 

and long-term disability insurance coverage through Standard Insurance 

Company by our agent Jay Milam with Peachtree Planning for several years. 

Standard's 41-month rate guarantee expires on 12/31/20 and they initially 

came in with a 30% rate increase. He asked our agent to shop the market and 

they have provided a life insurance and short-term disability proposal with 

no rate increase with a two-year rate guarantee. The long-term disability 

coverage which is voluntary (employee pays 100%) is a 15% decrease under 

the Equitable Insurance proposal.  

Also, he asked One Digital, our health insurance agents, to provide a 

proposal from Anthem Insurance for life, short-term and long-term 

disability. Anthem's proposal matched the current expiring rates and they 

guaranteed the rates for two years. Upon meeting with both agents, I asked if 

any additional rate discounts can be applied to the city's accounts or 



  

extension of the rate guarantee. Due to an aging workforce, the longer we 

can lock in the life insurance rates will benefit the city long term. One 

Digital was able to get Anthem to provide a three-year rate guarantee and in 

addition, if the city elects to go with Anthem for the life and disability 

coverages, then the city will receive a one-time 1.5% savings on the health 

insurance renewal premium. Based on the Anthem three-year rate guarantee, 

I recommend moving the life, short-term and long-term disability coverage 

to Anthem Insurance. 

 

A motion was made to approve the Life and Disability Insurance 

Renewal by Council Member Fox and was seconded by Council Member 

Roth. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

23.   Wellness Program 2021 

Mr. Porta stated for the past two years, city employees, excluding fire 

personnel, have been required to have a biometric screening done and one 

follow up visit with a health coach. This service has been provided by 

Corporate Health Partners (CHP) and for 2021 they have proposed the cost 

for this same testing to be $89.00 per employee, plus $2,500 in management 

fees. For 239 employees this totals $23,771.00 which if approved can be 

paid from the $50,000 wellness credit given to us by Anthem (BCBS) 

Insurance. 

 

A motion was made to approve the Wellness Program 2021 by 

Council Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Cooley. 

Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

 

24.   Fire It Up BBQ Invoice 

Mr. Porta stated the city hired Fire It Up BBQ to provide the meals for 

the employee lunches that were held last week and the invoice totaled 

$6,204.12. It was recommended to approve this purchase. This is a budgeted 

expense. 

A motion was made to approve the Fire it Up BBQ Invoice by 

Council Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Fox. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

 



  

25.   Straight-Line Collision Invoice 

Mr. Porta stated that a city vehicle was involved in an accident in 

August and the other driver was at fault. The vehicle was taken to Straight-

Line Collision to be repaired. The repair costs were $9,248.47 and was 

recommended for approval.  We will pay for the repair costs and be 

reimbursed by the insurance of the driver at fault. 

 

A motion was made to approve the Straight-Line Collision Invoice by 

Council Member Roth and was seconded by Council Member Fox. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 5-0 

 

 Council Member Stepp joins the meeting at 7:38 P.M.  

 

F. TABLED ITEMS 

 

26. AZ20-04 175 E. Main Street 

27.   Z20-03 175 E. Main Street 

 

A motion was made to remove AZ20-04 175 E. Main Street and Z20-

03 175 E. Main Street from the table for discussion. Motion was made by 

Council Member Fox and seconded by Council Member Cooley. Motion 

carried unanimously. Vote: 6-0 

 

Mr. Porta stated that the applicant, Robert Ledbetter, Ledbetter 

Properties, chose not to withdraw his application, but would rather extend 

the application to the December 17, 2020 City Council Meeting. This 

extension would allow additional time in hopes that all parties can meet 

before then and come to an agreement on the amendment to the TAD. 

 

A motion was made to table AZ20-04 175 E. Main Street and Z20-03 

175 E. Main Street until the December 17, 2020 City Council meeting. The 

motion was made by Board Member Fox and seconded by Board Member 

Roth. Motion carried unanimously. Vote: 6-0 

 

G.  DISCUSSION 

 

28.   Downtown Entertainment District 



  

Mayor Matthew Santini stated that this discussion is to allow Council 

Members to express opinions and suggestions and citizens to express their 

opinions regarding a Downtown Entertainment District. Mr. Santini further 

explained that the discussion would initially begin with the Council 

Members and will follow up with comments from the public. Each citizen 

was given 3 minutes to express their concern and/or opinions on the matter.  

Council Member Cooley starts off the discussion stating that he would 

like to see a plan put in place to address additional trash and debris left 

behind and also recommended decreasing the drink size from 16 ounces to 

possibly 8 ounces. Mr. Cooley inquired about the penalties for violators. 

One of his concerns was the lack of well lighted areas and a Code of Moral 

Conduct needs to be established.  

Council Member Roth expressed his opinion regarding the vitality of 

the downtown area. The City’s vitality is thriving without the need for open 

container. He believes that an ordinance to allow open container should not 

be the drawing point for our city. He asked, “How does alcohol/open 

container add to the appeal of our city?” 

Mayor Santini expressed that his role is not to advocate either way. 

He wants all voices heard. He asked, “What is the benefit? What are we 

trying to accomplish here?” Furthermore, Mr. Santini stated that he had 

spoken with several of the downtown business owners to get their opinions 

on the possibility of a Downtown Entertainment District. Some business 

owners stated that they were in favor of the concept, as it would allow them 

the possibility of outdoor dining, ultimately giving restaurants a larger 

capacity. Other business owners stated they would consider extending their 

business hours as they felt the Downtown Entertainment District would 

generate more foot traffic in the area resulting in more business. In closing, 

Mayor Santini stated that he reached out to City of Acworth and City of 

Kennesaw, who currently have similar open container policies, and was 

informed that there have not been any increased crime or police activity. 

However, trash and debris were problematic.  

Council Member Stepp reminded the Council and the public that the 

Downtown Entertainment District did not come from the Council Members 

but instead, was presented by the downtown business owners in 2018, before 

Covid-19. 



  

Mayor Santini opens the floor for public comments.  

Grady Clark, 232 Nelson Street, came forward to speak against the 

Downtown Entertainment District.  

Wesley Morris, 131 Etowah Drive, came forward to speak against the 

Downtown Entertainment District.  

Chuck Smith, 216 McCaskey Creek, came forward to speak against 

the Downtown Entertainment District.  

Beth May, 224 Walker Hill Circle, came forward to speak against the 

Downtown Entertainment District.  

Mike Abernathy, 10 Hardin Bridge Road, came forward to speak 

against the Downtown Entertainment District.  

David Franklin, 2031 Hwy 113, came forward to speak against the 

Downtown Entertainment District.  

Allan Sanders, 41 Whistlestop Drive, came forward to speak in favor 

of the Downtown Entertainment District. 

Ronald May, 224 Walker Hill Circle, came forward to speak against 

the Downtown Entertainment District. 

James Black, 11 Gordon Road, came forward to speak against the 

Downtown Entertainment District.  

Bobby Lawrence, 53 Stonewall Street, came forward to speak against 

the Downtown Entertainment District. 

Barbara Hoffman, 43 Miltons Walk, came forward to speak against 

the Downtown Entertainment District. 

Lillie Read, Downtown Development Authority Director, came 

forward to share statistics from a social media platform and explained that of 

forty eight (48) comments regarding the proposed Downtown Entertainment 

District, only two of which were negative feedback. The remaining were 

positive.  



  

With no one else to come forward, Mayor Santini closes the public 

comment portion of the discussion and turns the discussion back over to the 

Council Members.  

Council Member Roth stated that he does not feel this is something 

that need to progress and that this is not the direction we want our city to 

move towards. In 2018, when the proposal of a Downtown Entertainment 

District was initially brought before the Council, it was not passed then and 

should not be moved forward now. Furthermore, he stated that the character 

of our downtown should not rely on open container.  

Council Member Fox proposed the drafting of an ordinance to reflect 

the suggestions given to allow Council to view and modify as deemed 

necessary. Council Member Wren, Council Member Cooley, Council 

Member Hodge, and Council Member Stepp agreed on the proposal. Council 

Member Roth opposed the proposal of an ordinance. 

Mayor Santini stated that since the majority of Council Members 

would like to see an ordinance proposal, he will gather all of the suggestions 

and parameters shared during the two discussion sessions and will forward 

to the City Attorney so that an ordinance can be drafted for the Council 

Members for review. 

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Council Member Wren 

and needing no second. Motion carried unanimously.  Vote: 6-0 

 

Meeting Adjourned  
 

       /s/ _________________________ 

       Matthew J. Santini 

ATTEST:      Mayor 

/s/ ____________________________ 

Julia Drake 

City Clerk 


